A WALK IN THE SUN: EL PASO BRANCH HISTORY

by Sulta Bonner

After reading A Walk in the Sun by AAUW member Pearl LaRock, I realize what 

an important part in history our own El Paso Branch has played.

El Paso Branch AAUW’s first meeting was February 12, 1915, in the home of 

Blanche Averill, who was to become the first El Paso Branch President.  We 

started that year with 17 charter members.  Even though the “Mission Statement” had 

not been formulated yet, the first bylaws proclaimed the object of the 

Branch, which was “to encourage the increasing of higher education among the young 

women of El Paso.”  AAUW had different issues back then.  Many outside the 

Organization felt education for women was somehow bad.  The local Association 

members published a survey “proving that higher education did not adversely affect 

the health of women.”

The first AAUW El Paso women also kept the needs of children in mind.  The El 

Paso Group was instrumental in starting kindergartens in our city.  With the 

outbreak of World War I, our women raised money to “adopt” 150 French 

orphans.  In early 1917, with the cooperation of a local theater manager, the El Paso 

Branch brought in “wholesome” movies to be shown to children for the 

admission of a nickel.  It was also a good fundraiser and brought in $172.79 to their 

treasury.

Scholarship funds and the encouragement of young girls to pursue a higher  

education  started in that early period.  The 1916 El Paso Branch invited all 

girls in their senior year of high school as guests for the May meeting.  In 

1918 they included the young ladies of the Senior Class of the University of 

Texas at El Paso (then El Paso School of Mines).  “ This worthwhile practice 

continued for many years.”  In 1919 the Group began giving scholarships.  An 

earlier gift bestowed on them by shopping mall owner Charles M. Bassett of $1800 

allowed them to realize their dream of helping students obtain a college degree.  

Over the next 20 years the Branch raised a total of $10,000 and helped 263 

students.

They also took a stand in politics.  In 1918, Mrs. Harry Cressingham and her 

group fought for the rights of women’s suffrage, soon to be granted to the 

women of Texas.  In 1926 the Branch published a survey titled: Economic and Legal 

Status of Women.  In 1934 Mrs. Margaret Sanger gave a talk on birth control 

and stressed the need of a birth control clinic in El Paso.  In 1943 our Branch 

advocated the use of women in jury service and the drafting of women for war 

work.

Besides scholarships, aid to children and political improvement, the early 

branch was involved in community needs.  In 1916 the Branch purchased books for 

a “traveling library” which continued for a decade.  In 1921 a committee was 

appointed to gather material for a museum in El Paso.  During the depression 

years, AAUW raised money to assist in feeding poor children.  The public 

schools could feed one child a month for fifty cents.  In 1935 the local AAUW 

Mothers Group circulated a petition concerning the quality of movies shown in El 

Paso theaters, requesting complete information to be published in the daily 

newspapers as to the suitability of the movies for children.  This was well before 

the rating system of the 1960’s

During World War II, under the leadership of Dr. Pearl Ponsford, members 

stressed awareness of women’s ability to take part in public affairs, be willing 

to fill public offices and assume duties in policy-making bodies.  The 1946-47 

year closed with 200 members.  Dues were raised from five to six dollars.

AAUW programs in the old days were many and varied, but always educational.  

One of the most famous speakers to come to an El Paso Branch meeting was 

Admiral Richard E. Byrd, January 2, 1931.  There were also Interest Groups, even 

book groups.  In 1932 a book group met once a month with an average of 30 

members.  The International Relations Group averaged 250 members.  They usually met 

at the Paso Del Norte Hotel until the owners objected because of the size and 

the noise.  In 1936 there was an evening book group who were described as 

“daring” because they studied the “controversial subject of the spread of 

Communism throughout the World.”

The El Paso Branch helped establish the Texas State Division.  There were 

only four Branches in Texas at the time.  Dallas and San Antonio were established 

in 1908; Fort Worth in 1914; El Paso in 1915.  By April of 1931, the Texas 

Division was the second largest in the United States.

Pearl LaRock’s book takes us up to the 1980’s.  At this point long-time 

member Virginia Hooten has written an AAUW story: 

  “ The year I became president, 1981, was the 100th anniversary of the 

founding of AAUW in Boston.  I was able to attend the celebratory convention in 

Boston that year.  I traveled with Joharrie Hemenway, the immediate 

past-president, and Elouise La Londe, a former president, roomed with us.  In such a 

historic city on such an occasion, with stimulating speakers and power-packed sessi

ons, we had a marvelous time, and came back enthused to support AAUW's goals.  

Of course, that is the purpose of conventions, and our officers regularly 

attended regional, state, and district conventions, sometimes by the carload.

Back in El Paso, our Branch numbered almost 300 that year.  Well over 100 

attended our first meeting where we had a guest speaker, Dr. Jane Macon, City 

Attorney of San Antonio, whom I had been impressed with when I heard her speak at 

a state convention.  She got our year off to a good start. 

 Our Educational Foundation project for the year was a cookbook entitled: 

Think Delicious, and was chaired by Marti Allen.  The book was introduced at a 

Tasting Party at the Woman’s Club, and we made a good amount of money on the 

lunch and the sale of the book. 

 A proud accomplishment during my year was that with the aid of an AAUW 

Grant, Pearl LaRock finished her history of our Branch, A Walk in the Sun. 

 Our AAUW Study and Special Interest Groups have always been an important 

part of our Branch, and in 1981-82 we had twenty-three separate groups. Some were 

so popular that, because the meetings were held in member’s homes, the 

membership had to be limited! The Book Review Group, of which I was a member, 

usually had thirty women in attendance.

Through the years, I have gotten a great deal of satisfaction out of being an 

AAUW member.  I enjoy the stimulation of contact with other educated women. 

The projects we support through our fund raising efforts are worthy. Our varied 

programs keep me informed.  But, to me, the greatest value has been in the 

wonderful friendships I have formed.  Here is an example:

 Our Holiday Tea was at the lovely, historic home of Dolores Warner McMahan. 

I was standing talking with one of our new members, Gay Stewart. We were 

dressed in holiday clothes ... as I recall, … a red velvet dress and a deep green 

suit.  One of the treats was Mexican banuelos, deep fried cookies covered in 

powdered sugar.  We were each enjoying a crispy banuelo.  Then, as if on cue, we 

both looked down to see that we each had powdered sugar spots on the fronts 

of our clothes.  Laughing and brushing ourselves off, we became instant friends 

and are to this day.  She was my Executive Assistant when I was president.  

She kept me on track and I couldn’t have done without her.  I joined AAUW in 

1975, so this is my 29th year as a member.  My goodness. It’s been great.”

The 80’s and 90’s saw scholarships still being emphasized for deserving 

young women who would have been unable to complete their education otherwise.  

Also during this time period, El Paso worked closely with the University of Texas 

at El Paso to start a special scholarship called the Mother/Daughter 

Scholarship.  This money went to a worthy mother of a daughter already attending the 

university.  UTEP helps our Branch find these mothers who then apply for the 

scholarships.  The mother who meets the criteria is awarded a scholarship, which 

today amounts to $500.  One success story presented recently at our state 

convention workshop was of a recipient of our Mother/Daughter Scholarship who was 

a migrant farm worker as a young girl and a single mother when she was 

awarded the scholarship from El Paso Branch.  She is now employed as a counselor for 

the El Paso Schools and has a Masters Degree in psychology.

Our money raising projects over the past decade have been such things as 

Tours of Homes, a Gilbert and Sullivan operetta performance and dinner and a 

Sunday matinee of Wilder’s, Our Town, with a luncheon provided by our board 

members.  We usually amass between $2,000 and $3,000 on these fundraisers and most of 

the money goes for local UTEP scholarships of $500 each.  The past few years 

we have awarded five each year.   One goes to the Mother/Daughter recipient, 

while others go to graduate and undergraduate girls.  In the future we hope to 

increase the amount of money and the number of scholarships.

This past year we made AAUW history by holding a bi-state convention with 

Texas and New Mexico.  The El Paso Branch was in charge of all the planning and 

enlisted the aid of Las Cruces, New Mexico, branch members.  Because they are 

only 50 miles away, we consider Las Cruces Branch our sisters and hold joint 

meetings with them every year.  The entire convention was history making, not 

only because it included two states in different districts, but also because we 

managed to get almost 200 delegates to come to El Paso.  We had workshops 

given by some local non-AAUW experts who presented ways to improve the quality of 

any woman’s life as well as the lives and pursuits of AAUW.  The members not 

only came, but they used the word “awesome” to describe the entire weekend.  

We met in a historic downtown hotel where all tours were within walking 

distance.  We met the planes of out-of-town attendees and brought them to the hotel.  

In addition, we had a hospitality room with homemade goodies

 open from 8 am to 10 pm, where a member could come for coffee and rolls 

before the morning meetings, drop in for Coke and cookies for an afternoon snack 

and have wine or rum punch as a nightcap.  Our meals were delicious, the 

decorations were gorgeous, the speakers were inspiring and the entertainment was 

outstanding.  All of our members worked very hard, but felt it was worthwhile 

when El Paso Branch’s profit totaled over $2,000.  This money will allow us to 

award even more lucrative scholarships to a larger number of deserving girls in 

the future.

As members of the El Paso Branch we are very proud of our long and varied 

history.

